College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

October 8,  2001
Revised
Present:  Jenny Pennaz, Erin Lemke, Leslie Schiff, Kathy Burleson, Janet Schottel, Martha Flanders, Stu Goldstein, Kathie Peterson, Anne Pusey, Tom Soulen, Jane Phillips, John Anderson, John Beatty (guest), Kathy Ball, recording

Members welcomed Martha Flanders who will be the Neuroscience representative to the EPC fall semester while Dick Poppele is on sabbatical.
Election of chair.  John Anderson nominated Janet Schottel as chair and the committee voted unanimous approval.

The minutes of the May 14 meeting were approved as written (see update in announcements).

The revised minutes of the September 24 meeting were approved. 

Old business
a.  Proposal for sophomore level CBS Honors course--for action.  John Anderson suggested a change in the wording for contact hours.  It should read “One hour class time for one credit per week”.  Also the section for explanation/rationale for student workload needs to be clarified. A motion was made and seconded to approve this proposal including the changes mentioned above.  The motion was approved unanimously.

b.  Minor course change for Plants and Society, PBio 1212W--remove writing-intensive designation.  A motion was made and seconded to remove the writing-intensive designation from PBio 1212W and it passed unanimously.  This information needs to be forwarded to the Committee on Liberal Education.

c.  Further discussion on AP Biology and concomitant problems.  Members decided to table this item until a future date.  John Anderson reported that published information from  the General Biology Program states that the AP exam will not satisfy the lab requirement.  Kathryn Hanna, further, has suggested to the Council on Liberal Education  (CLE) that this policy should apply to all AP science courses.  John Anderson reported that CLE has not yet taken up discussion of this matter.

d.  Combined proposal for BS and BA versions of new undergraduate major, “Biology, Society, and Environment”  John Beatty was present to further discuss this effort which combines a  biology major with coherent work in the humanities.  John reported that within the major, students may choose among several themes to integrate their programs.  These currently include “The Global Environment”, “The Ethics, Economics and Politics of Health Care”, “Biology and the U.S. Government” and “Communicating Biology to the Public”. John reported that Sally Kohlstadt of IT is currently developing a track which will explore the experience of women as biologists.  
This major stresses critical thinking skills and students must complete required courses on scientific inference, decision making and ethics.  Also to ensure effective oral and written communication skills, students are required to complete a junior/senior project which includes publishing one paper in  an in-house magazine, Biology, Society  and Environment, developing and presenting a mini-course to a public audience of K-12 students or adults on a topic integrating biology and social/environmental issues, and participating in a reflective “senior weekend”.  The curriculum also contains an introductory course, English composition, foreign language proficiency (for the BA), 12-14 courses of science requirements (for the BS degree), an internship/research experience and completion of five coherent courses that complement the biology concentration.

John believes that this major will prepare students for graduate work in biology or law, or positions in government, science journalism and science education, etc.  He reported that CLA approved the major the previous week.  He attended a meeting where he found the approval of CLA faculty to be both reassuring and worrisome.  They were surprised that some students really preferred the BA over the BS degree.  John stated that he was worried that CLA sees this as a good source of revenue and thus they want to admit as many students as possible.  Leslie Schiff mentioned that she advises some BA students who are interested in Political Science and this BA would be ideal for them.  One of the advantages of this major is that students will go through it as a cohort.  Stu Goldstein worried that it may take some students five years to complete the major and so the cohort may get out of synch.  John replied that as long as they are together in the beginning, that shouldn’t present a problem.  The good news is that CLA will split the costs of the program.  Expenses include staffing, consisting of a TA or RA and a post doc.  John thought that a TA would cost about $16,000 while a post-doc would cost $38-40,000 annually.  John had spoken previously with Kathryn Hanna who thinks that tuition from these additional students will probably cover the staffing costs.

Janet Schottel wondered how the mini-courses would be structured.  John replied that such a course would probably occupy about a week in a typical high school science class for which students would get two credits during the semester.  An alternative might be a full day (9 a. m. to 3 p. m.) at the Science Museum.  Members wondered who would be responsible for finding such opportunities for students and John replied that this would be the job of the TA/RA and post-doc.  Apparently Kathryn Hanna will be in charge of the internship experience.  John has talked to faculty in Education and they are willing to help find teachers who would allow these students in their classrooms.  John has also had discussion with Rhetoric faculty who are willing to help with producing the magazine.  John would like them to develop a course that would teach such concepts as layout design. 

Some members wondered if the senior weekend might not impose hardships on some students.  John replied that there would be some alternative for those who couldn’t attend this.  The main reason for this terminal experience is to provide an opportunity for taking stock of the program. 

Janet asked how many new courses will need to be developed.  John said that beyond the introductory course, and the revamped Phil 1005 (Scientific Inference), the University already has a wealth of courses in such areas as History and Philosophy of Science, Science Education, etc. which would suffice.  John mentioned that he will teach the introductory course the first year, but many others can also do it.  Dave Tilman has indicated an interest in the course.

Stu Goldstein asked how many students are anticipated in the first class.  John replied that an ideal number would be about 15, but CLA would prefer a much higher number.  He feels that since it is such a difficult program, the number applying shouldn’t be that great.  Kathie Peterson stated the number of applicants will really depend on how the course is  advertised.  John stated that he would certainly welcome her help with the advertising.  Kathie worries about the CLA students who are not admissible to CBS because of the different admission requirements in CLA.  She stated that it shouldn’t become a default major and this will happen if there are no admission criteria.  John stated that he thought that the total number of credits in the program should be a deterrent to less well prepared students. Tom Soulen was also worried about the percentage of students in the cohort that will be lost if students switch out of the program.  John stated that some students may switch over to Biology majors as juniors.  If students have finished the junior-senior project by the time they apply for graduate school they will have a distinct advantage.  The current BA in Biology will be discontinued after this year and CLA sees this major as a good alternative to pick up the slack.  Members wondered how many Biology majors there are currently seeking BA degrees in CLA.  Kathie replied that there are probably about 300, but that only 25-30 manage to graduate annually and most of these are honors students.  Is there a chance that we could negotiate with CLA to retain the current BA for another year? Stu asked if this major wouldn’t be drawing from the same population of students that we currently have and so this might not result in  a net gain of students.  John replied that especially for those seeking BA degrees, this major might attract some people who would not previously have considered coming to the U of MN.
Members wondered how we can best handle limiting the number of students admitted to this major.  Kathie replied that the University will accept only two reasons to limit numbers.  These include our inability to handle larger numbers or if somehow this would produce an accrediting problem.  John stated that Kenneth Waters will be able to teach only a single section of Phil 1005.  It would be much wiser to begin this major with a small number of students.  Jane Phillips asked how Neuroscience is handling their new major.  Martha Flanders replied that the lecture is prerequisite to the lab and that appears to do the necessary weeding out of students who are less well prepared  Also lab enrollment is limited to 24.  Martha stated that she doesn’t anticipate any problem with numbers in the next year.  

Some members were still concerned about the BA degree, although Stu Goldstein stated that the BA in Biology really seems very well suited to this type of major.  John agreed and stated that his heart is in CLA even if his wallet is in CBS.  John reported that he is scheduled to meet with CLA Dean Rosenstone and asked both Kathie Peterson and John Anderson (interim Associate Dean) to attend with him to help argue the case for reduced student numbers.

e.  Update on progress to get University level dialogue on scheduling exams outside of class time.  Janet Schottel distributed copies of a letter she wrote to Joseph Massey, chair of the Faculty Consultative Committee.  In it she outlined our committee’s stance on this issue.  She asked for additional examples of problems caused by this action and Jane Phillips and Kathy Ball promised to provide her with specific examples.  Janet asked members to relay any further information to her by e-mail and she will revise her letter and send it to Professor Massey.

f.  Other old business.

Kathie Peterson suggested  a future agenda item.  She asked members to consider developing a sophomore level Directed Research course.  Janet worried whether faculty would welcome inexperienced students into their labs.  Jane Phillips reported with the move of a few lab classes to Minneapolis, both Biosciences 192 and 198 have space for group projects.  Perhaps FIPSE or NSF grants would apply here.  Leslie Schiff reported that she is writing a Hughes grant to develop undergraduate team research. If the grant is awarded, perhaps it could be used for freshman or sophomores.  Jane suggested that there are many “neat” things that could be done by such teams.  We need to appoint a subcommittee to look into this.  

Announcements
1.  John Anderson reported that Provost Bruininks had distributed a letter lamenting the lack of instructor names reported for specific courses in the class schedule.  Apparently University-wide there has been only 65% compliance.  Members thought that the CBS track record is probably better than this.

2.  Jane Phillips provided an update on the 3/4 inch video tapes of the “Bob and Ev” lectures in General Biology from the 1960’s.  These have been sent to University Archives.  In addition a few tapes of honors students from 1988-89 have been delivered to our honors program.

The meeting adjourned at 5:40 p.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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